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"There was once a king in the land of Teberistan, by name Dadbin, and he had two viziers, called one Zourkhan and the other Kardan. The Vizier
Zourkhan had a daughter, there was not in her time a handsomer than she nor yet a chaster nor a more pious, for she was a faster, a prayer and a
worshipper of God the Most High, and her name was Arwa. Now Dadbin heard tell of her charms; so his heart clave to her and he called the vizier
[her father] and said to him, 'I desire of thee that thou marry me to thy daughter.' Quoth Zourkhan, 'Allow me to consult her, and if she consent, I
will marry thee with her.' And the king said, 'Hasten unto this.'.Sixth Officer's Story, The, ii. 146..? ? ? ? ? "The glory's not in those whom raiment
rich makes fair, But those who still adorn the raiment that they wear.".The Fifteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? v. The Sharpers with the
Money-Changer and the Ass dccccxiv.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR..The Eighth Day..? ? ? ? ? May the place of my session ne'er lack thee I
Oh, why, My heart's love, hast thou saddened my mind and mine eye? (108).? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love him that blamest, Shall lovers be
blamed for the errors of Fate?.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the flaming red-coals of error and
dismay..115. The Angel of Death and the King of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from
her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to
herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the
Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and
Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her
chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.His story troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore enraged against him; so he drew
his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Beauty on his cheek hath written, "Blest be
Allah, He who created this enchanting wight!".As stated In the Prefatory Note to my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night," four printed
Editions (of which three are more or less complete) exist of the Arabic text of the original work, namely those of Calcutta (1839-42), Boulac
(Cairo), Breslau (Tunis) and Calcutta (1814-18). The first two are, for purposes of tabulation, practically identical, one whole story only, (222) of
those that occur in the Calcutta (1839-42) Edition, (which is the most complete of all,) being omitted from that of Boulac; and I have, therefore,
given but one Table of Contents for these two Editions. The Breslau Edition, though differing widely from those of Calcutta (1839-42) and Boulac
in contents, resembles them in containing the full number (a thousand and one) of Nights, whilst that of Calcutta (1814-18) is but a fragment,
comprising only the first two hundred Nights and the Voyages of Sindbad, as a separate Tale..? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which
thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the event..? ? ? ? ? His justice and his truth all creatures do embrace; The
erring he corrects and those of wandering mind..El Abbas looked at them and saw the ensigns displayed and the standards loosed and heard the
drums beating; so he bade his servant saddle him a charger and look to the girths and bring him his harness of war. Quoth Aamir, "And indeed I
saw El Abbas his eyes flash and the hair of his hands stood on end, for that indeed horsemanship (69) abode [rooted in his heart]."So he mounted
his charger, whilst Aamir also bestrode a war-horse, and they went forth with the troops and fared on two days. On the third day, after the hour of
the mid-afternoon prayer, they came in sight of the enemy and the two armies met and the ranks joined battle. The strife raged amain and sore was
the smiting, whilst the dust rose in clouds and hung vaulted [over them], so that all eyes were blinded; and they ceased not from the battle till the
night overtook them, when the two hosts drew off from the mellay and passed the night, perplexed concerning themselves [and the issue of their
affair]..The Seventeenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves dccccxviii.? ? ? ? ? One of the host am I of lovers sad and sere
For waiting long drawn out and expectation drear..So they carried him into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with a company
of the king's chief officers, who had aforetime been those of Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an exceeding
joy. Then they assembled together to Bekhtzeman and made a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at unawares and
slew him and seated King Bekhtzeman again on the throne of his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate and restored His
bounty to him, and he ruled his subjects justly and abode in the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the young treasurer,
"he with whom God is and whose intent is pure, meeteth nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am content to submit
myself to His ordinance, for that He knoweth the purity of my intent.".? ? ? ? ? An if I live, in love of her I'll live, and if I die Of love and longing
for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.20. Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.Then came forward the thirteenth officer and said, 'I will tell
you a story that a man of my friends told me. (Quoth he).When the king had departed on his journey, the vizier said in himself, 'Needs must I look
upon this damsel whom the king loveth with all this love.' So he hid himself in a place, that he might look upon her, and saw her overpassing
description; wherefore he was confounded at her and his wit was dazed and love got the mastery of him, so that he said to her, saying, 'Have pity on
me, for indeed I perish for the love of thee.' She sent back to him, saying, 'O vizier, thou art in the place of trust and confidence, so do not thou
betray thy trust, but make thine inward like unto thine outward (113) and occupy thyself with thy wife and that which is lawful to thee. As for this,
it is lust and [women are all of] one taste. (114) And if thou wilt not be forbidden from this talk, I will make thee a byword and a reproach among
the folk.' When the vizier heard her answer, he knew that she was chaste of soul and body; wherefore he repented with the utmost of repentance
and feared for himself from the king and said, 'Needs must I contrive a device wherewithal I may destroy her; else shall I be disgraced with the
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king.'.Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare, iii. 211.94. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence
of the Sexes dclxxxiii.When she had made an end of her verses, the Lady Zubeideh bade each damsel sing a song, till the turn came round to Sitt el
Milah, whereupon she took the lute and tuning it, sang thereto four-and-twenty songs in four-and-twenty modes; then she returned to the first mode
and sang the following verses:.Then she discovered to him a part of her bosom, and when he saw her breasts, his reason took flight from his head
and he said to her, "Cover it up, so may God have thee in His safeguard!" Quoth she, "Is it fair of any one to missay of my charms?" And he
answered, "How shall any missay of thy charms, and thou the sun of loveliness?" Then said she, "Hath any the right to say of me that I am
lophanded? "And tucking up her sleeves, showed him forearms, as they were crystal; after which she unveiled to him a face, as it were a full moon
breaking forth on its fourteenth night, and said to him, "Is it lawful for any to missay of me [and avouch] that my face is pitted with smallpox or
that I am one-eyed or crop-eared?" And he answered her, saying, "O my lady, what is it moveth thee to discover unto me that lovely face and those
fair members, [of wont so jealously] veiled and guarded? Tell me the truth of the matter, may I be thy ransom!" And he recited the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my strength sustain..? ? ? ? ? Ye've
drowned me in the sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..Thereupon the king went in to his mother and
questioned her of his father, and she told him that me king her husband was weak; (211) 'wherefore,' quoth she, 'I feared for the kingdom, lest it
pass away, after his death; so I took to my bed a young man, a baker, and conceived by him [and bore a son]; and the kingship came into the hand
of my son, to wit, thyself.' So the king returned to the old man and said to him, 'I am indeed the son of a baker; so do thou expound to me the means
whereby thou knewest me for this.' Quoth the other, 'I knew that, hadst thou been a king's son, thou wouldst have given largesse of things of price,
such as rubies [and the like]; and wert thou the son of a Cadi, thou hadst given largesse of a dirhem or two dirhems, and wert thou the son of a
merchant, thou hadst given wealth galore. But I saw that thou guerdonest me not but with cakes of bread [and other victual], wherefore I knew that
thou wast the son of a baker.' Quoth the king, 'Thou hast hit the mark.' And he gave him wealth galore and advanced him to high estate.".On the
morrow, he repaired to the druggist, who saluted him and came to meet him and rejoiced in him and smiled in his face, deeming his wife innocent.
Then he questioned him of his yesterday's case and he told him how he had fared, saying, 'O my brother, when the cuckold knocked at the door, I
would have entered the chest; but his wife forbade me and rolled me up in the rug. The man entered and thought of nothing but the chest; so he
broke it open and abode as he were a madman, going up and coming down. Then he went his way and I came out and we abode on our wonted case
till eventide, when she gave me this shirt of her husband's; and behold, I am going to her.'.The old man betook himself to the city, as she bade him,
and enquired for the money-changer, to whom they directed him. So he gave him the ring and the letter, which when he saw, he kissed the letter
and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport. Then he repaired to the market and buying all that she bade him, laid it in a porter's
basket and bade him go with the old man. So the latter took him and went with him to the mosque, where he relieved him of his burden and carried
the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She seated him by her side and they ate, he and she, of those rich meats, till they were satisfied, when the old man rose
and removed the food from before her..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and
longing pain.The old woman received the alms from her and carrying it to Selim, took part thereof herself and with the rest bought him an old shirt,
in which she clad him, after she had stripped him of that he had on. Then she threw away the gown she had taken from off him and arising
forthright, washed his body of that which was thereon of filth and scented him with somewhat of perfume. Moreover, she bought him chickens and
made him broth; so he ate and his life returned to him and he abode with her on the most solaceful of life till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth
Officer's Story dccccxxxix.Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me
from yonder man and hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of prosperity from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned
to order and well-being and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank. Moreover, he assembled the folk who had missaid of him
and destroyed them all, to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to
that whereinto I am fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to others against me; but now is the righteousness of my
dealing established in thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom and endowed thee with longanimity and patience [to
hearken] from me unto that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath shown forth my innocence and made manifest unto thee
the truth. For now the days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should endeavour for the destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the
month; and behold, the probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil and ceased, by the king's good fortune." Then he bowed his
head and was silent. (82).? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxix.Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the
elder of whom had read books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the
boon-companions, (160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk
suffered from the king and his despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought
God the Most High that He would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her
younger sister and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and
offer myself to him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do
thou say to me, 'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our
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night, till we take leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be
requited with exceeding favour and abounding recompense in the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or
attain to thy desire.'.When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God
advance the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So
Azadbekht bade fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth!
Needs must I slay thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king,"
answered the youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment
for the kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of
affairs, there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king.
"O king," answered the youth,.Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered [to those without]; after which she again
began to drink and plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.The old woman returned to the man and told him what the damsel
said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when he went in to her, he loved her and she
also loved him. On this wise they abode a great while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark (13) he espied on her body, and she
said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?' asked he, and she answered, 'She
avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was with us, in quest of fire for her. He
was absent a little while and presently returning, took me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this, affliction overcame her and
compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong might and majesty), the wound
healed up.".When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the singer and the
druggist. So he called the vizier and bade him tell the story. "It is well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman
. dcxxvi.Haroun er Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..All those who were present laughed at her mockery of Iblis and marvelled at the
goodliness of her observation (209) and her readiness in improvising verses; whilst the Sheikh himself rejoiced and said to her, 'O Tuhfet es
Sudour, the night is gone; so arise and rest thyself ere the day; and to-morrow all shall be well.' Then all the kings of the Jinn departed, together
with those who were present of guards, and Tuhfeh abode alone, pondering the affair of Er Reshid and bethinking her of how it was with him, after
her, and of that which had betided him for her loss, till the dawn gleamed, when she arose and walked in the palace. Presently she saw a handsome
door; so she opened it and found herself in a garden goodlier than the first, never saw eyes a fairer than it. When she beheld this garden, delight
moved her and she called to mind her lord Er Reshid and wept sore, saying, 'I crave of the bounty of God the Most High that my return to him and
to my palace and my home may be near at hand!'.?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S STORY..56. El Mutawekkil and his Favourite Mehboubeh
cccli.Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for none till he had confessed to her his
sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway made whole of sickness, by permission
of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright, though they knew her not, and said to them, '
Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother said, 'As for me, I required my brother's wife of
herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and accused her to the townsfolk of adultery; so they
stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood and of the slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose
slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ? How long did the heart for thy love that languished with longing endure A burden of passion, 'neath which
e'en mountains might totter and fail!.Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..Wife, The King and his Chamberlain's,
ii. 53..Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..Unlucky Merchant, The, i 73..? ? ? ? ? The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear Of
hues with whose goodliness none may compare..As an instance of the extreme looseness with which the book was edited, I may observe that the
first four Vols. were published without tables of contents, which were afterwards appended en bloc to the fifth Volume. The state of corruption and
incoherence in which the printed Text was placed before the public by the two learned Editors, who were responsible for its production, is such as
might well drive a translator to despair: the uncorrected errors of the press would alone fill a volume and the verse especially is so corrupt that one
of the most laborious of English Arabic scholars pronounced its translation a hopeless task. I have not, however, in any single instance, allowed
myself to be discouraged by the difficulties presented by the condition of the text, but have, to the best of my ability, rendered into English, without
abridgment or retrenchment, the whole of the tales, prose and verse, contained in the Breslau Edition, which are not found in those of Calcutta
(1839-42) and Boulac. In this somewhat ungrateful task, I have again had the cordial assistance of Captain Burton, who has (as in the case of my
"Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night") been kind enough to look over the proofs of my translation and to whom I beg once more to tender
my warmest thanks..Fair patience use, for ease still followeth after stress, iii. 117..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story vi.Whilst the Sheikh was
thus occupied with taking leave of the kings, Meimoun sought his opportunity, whenas he saw the place empty, and taking up Tuhfeh on his
shoulders, soared up with her to the confines of the sky and flew away with her. Presently, Iblis came to look for Tuhfeh and see what she
purposed, but found her not and saw the slave-girls buffeting their faces; so he said to them, 'Out on ye! What is to do?' 'O our lord,' answered they,
'Meimoun hath snatched up Tuhfeh and flown away with her.' When Iblis heard this, he gave a cry, to which the earth trembled, and said, 'What is
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to be done? Out on ye! Shall he carry off Tuhfeh from my very palace and outrage mine honour? Doubtless, this Meimoun hath lost his wits.' Then
he cried out a second time, that the earth quaked therefor, and rose up into the air..As he was about to go away, the cook said to him, 'O youth,
doubtless thou art a stranger?' And he answered, 'Yes.' Quoth the cook, 'It is reported in one of the Traditions [of the Prophet that he said,] "Loyal
admonition is [a part] of religion;" and the understanding say, "Admonition is of the characteristics of the true believers." And indeed that which I
have seen of thy fashions pleaseth me and I would fain give thee a warning.' 'Speak out thy warning,' rejoined Selim, 'and may God strengthen thine
affair!' Then said the cook, 'Know, O my son, that in this our country, whenas a stranger entereth therein and eateth of flesh-meat and drinketh not
old wine thereon, this is harmful unto him and engendereth in him dangerous disorders. Wherefore, if thou have provided thee somewhat thereof,
(71) [it is well;] but, if not, look thou procure it, ere thou take the meat and carry it away.' 'May God requite thee with good!' rejoined Selim. 'Canst
thou direct me where it is sold?' And the cook said, 'With me is all that thou seekest thereof.' 'Is there a way for me to see it?' asked the young man;
and the cook sprang up and said, 'Pass on.' So he entered and the cook showed him somewhat of wine; but he said, 'I desire better than this.'
Whereupon he opened a door and entering, said to Selim, 'Enter and follow me.'.When Jaafer saw him, his reason was like to depart for shame and
he knew that the chamberlain had been deceived by the likeness of the name; and Abdulmelik also perceived how the case stood and confusion was
manifest to him in Jaafer's face. So he put on a cheerful favour and said, "No harm be upon you! (149) Bring us of these dyed clothes." So they
brought him a dyed gown (150) and he put it on and sat discoursing cheerily with Jaafer and jesting with him. Then said he, "Give us to drink of
your wine." So they poured him out a pint and he said, "Be ye indulgent with us, for we have no wont of this." Then he chatted and jested with
them till Jaafer's breast dilated and his constraint ceased from him and his shamefastness, and he rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and said to
Abdulmelik, "What is thine errand?" Quoth the other, "I come (may God amend thee!) on three occasions, whereof I would have thee bespeak the
Khalif; to wit, firstly, I have on me a debt to the amount of a thousand thousand dirhems, (151) which I would have discharged; secondly, I desire
for my son the office of governor of a province, whereby his rank may be raised; and thirdly, I would fain have thee marry him to a daughter of the
Khalif, for that she is his cousin and he is a match for her." And Jaafer said, "God accomplished! unto thee these three occasions. As for the money,
it shall presently be carried to thy house; as for the government, I make thy son viceroy of Egypt; and as for the marriage, I give him to wife such
an one, the daughter of our Lord the Commander of the Faithful, at a dowry of such and such a sum. So depart in the assurance of God the Most
High.".? ? ? ? ? Would we may live together and when we come to die, God grant the death-sleep bring me within her tomb to lie!.? ? ? ? ?
Whilere, the verses that I made it was thy wont to flout, Saying, "No passer by the way (105) hath part in me or mine..? ? ? ? ? Though over me be
the tombstone laid, if ever thou call on me, Though rotten my bone should be, thy voice I'll answer, come what will..When thou comest to the
house, begin by searching the roofs; then search the closets and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto the Cadi and make a show of
abjection and feign thyself defeated, and after stand at the door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make water, for that there is a dark
corner there. Then come forward, with a heart stouter than granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from its place. Thou wilt find
under it the skirt of a veil; bring it out publicly and call the prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then open it and thou wilt find it
full of blood, exceeding of redness, (103) and in it [thou wilt find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and somewhat of linen." When I
heard this from her, I rose to go out and she said to me, "Take these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and this is my guest-gift to thee."
So I took them and bidding her farewell, returned to my lodging..When he felt the water, he struck out, and gave not over swimming till he landed
upon an island, where he abode five days, finding nothing which he might eat or drink; but, on the sixth day, when he despaired of himself, he
caught sight of a passing ship; so he made signals to the crew and they came and took him up and fared on with him to an inhabited country, where
they set him ashore, naked as he was. There he saw a man tilling; so he sought guidance of him and the husbandman said, 'Art thou a stranger?'
'Yes,' answered the king and sat with him and they talked. The husbandman found him quickwitted and intelligent and said to him, 'If thou sawest a
comrade of mine, thou wouldst see him the like of what I see thee, for his case is even as thy case, and he is presently my friend.'.Thirteenth
Officer's Story, The, ii. 181..?STORY OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE POOR OLD
MAN..It befell one day that he entered a certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him friends of the merchants of
the place and fell to sitting with them and entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst they also invited him to their
houses. On this wise he abode a long while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among his friends, who were
concerned for parting from him. Then he betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the most apparent of them in
generosity, and sat with him and borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him the deposit that he had left
with him. 'And what is the deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars therein.' And the merchant
said, 'When didst thou give it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by such a token, and thus and
thus?' 'I know not of this,' rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who were present also] disputed
together concerning their affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that which passed between
them..End of Volume I..So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the oppressed
and God granted him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were made whole;
and on this wise she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the neighbours
a-name-in-heaven-the-truest-ground-of-joy--and-the-power-of-grace-2-discourses.pdf
Page 4/9

A Name In Heaven The Truest Ground Of Joy And The Power Of Grace 2 Discourses

acquainted him with his wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her chastity and
prayerfulness; and he wept for her loss..The dealer stood at her head and one of the merchants said, "I bid a thousand dinars for her." Quoth
another, "I bid eleven hundred dinars;" [and a third, "I bid twelve hundred"]. Then said a fourth merchant, "Be she mine for fourteen hundred
dinars." And the biddings stood still at that sum. Quoth her owner, "I will not sell her save with her consent. If she desire to be sold, I will sell her
to whom she willeth." And the slave-dealer said to him, "What is her name?" "Her name is Sitt el Milah," (11) answered the other; whereupon the
dealer said to her, "By thy leave, I will sell thee to yonder merchant for this price of fourteen hundred dinars." Quoth she, "Come hither to me." So
he came up to her and when he drew near, she gave him a kick with her foot and cast him to the ground, saying, "I will not have that old man." The
slave-dealer arose, shaking the dust from his clothes and head, and said, "Who biddeth more? Who is desirous [of buying?]" Quoth one of the
merchants, "I," and the dealer said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, shall I sell thee to this merchant?" "Come hither to me," answered she; but he said "Nay;
speak and I will hearken to thee from my place, for I will not trust myself to thee," And she said, "I will not have him.".There was once, of old days
and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the time, by name Shah Bekht, who had troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier
called Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a man of good counsel and a cheerful acceptor of the commandments of God the Most High, to
whom belong might and majesty. The king committed to him the affairs of his kingdom and his subjects and said according to his word, and on this
wise he abode a long space of time..? ? ? ? ? My heart with yearning is ever torn and tortured without cease, Nor can my lids lay hold on sleep, that
Sees from them away..Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel come forward and sing. Now she
was from the land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha. So she came forward and taking the lute and the psaltery, tightened the strings thereof
and smote thereon in many modes; then returned to the first mode and improvising, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? They have departed; but the
steads yet full of them remain: Yea, they have left me, but my heart of them doth not complain..? ? ? ? ? I view her with yearning eyes and she
seems to me A moon of the summer, set in a winter's night..Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her five hundred
dinars, saying, "Accept this from me, for that indeed thou hast wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she, "my desire is to
bring about union between you, though I lose that which my right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite thee with
good!" Then she carried the letter to Mariyeh and said to her, "Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she took it and
breaking it open, read it, and when she had made an end of it, she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon me and
avoucheth unto me that he hath cities and horsemen and footmen at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me that which
he shall not obtain; for thou knowest, O nurse, that kings' sons have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no heed unto
aught of this; so how shall I accept of this fellow, who is the fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which he gave to
my father, and indeed he hath taken up his abode in the house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee by Allah,
O nurse, return to him and cut off his hope of me.".The Second Night of the Month.? ? ? ? ? Leave rhyming, madman that thou art, lest, bound
upon the cross, Thou thy presumption in the stead of abjectness repent..The messenger wished him joy of the bath and exceeded in doing him
worship. Then he said to him, "The king biddeth thee in weal." (82) "Hearkening and obedience," answered El Abbas and accompanied the
messenger to the king's palace..9. Kemerezzeman and Budour ccxviii.When the evening evened, the king let call his vizier and he presented
himself before him, whereupon he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king.
that.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.The prefect bade carry him to his lodging; but one of those in attendance upon him, by
name El Muradi, said to him, "What wilt thou do? This man is clad in rich clothes and on his finger is a ring of gold, the beazel whereof is a ruby of
great price; so we will carry him away and slay him and take that which is upon him of raiment [and what not else] and bring it to thee; for that
thou wilt not [often] see profit the like thereof, more by token that this fellow is a stranger and there is none to enquire concerning him." Quoth the
prefect, "This fellow is a thief and that which he saith is leasing." And Noureddin said, "God forbid that I should be a thief!" But the prefect
answered, "Thou liest." So they stripped him of his clothes and taking the ring from his finger, beat him grievously, what while he cried out for
succour, but none succoured him, and besought protection, but none protected him. Then said he to them, "O folk, ye are quit of (12) that which ye
have taken from me; but now restore me to my lodging." But they answered, saying, "Leave this knavery, O cheat! Thine intent is to sue us for thy
clothes on the morrow." "By Allah, the One, the Eternal," exclaimed he, "I will not sue any for them!" But they said, "We can nowise do this." And
the prefect bade them carry him to the Tigris and there slay him and cast him into the river..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy
closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the promised story. So Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.?STORY OF THE JOURNEYMAN
AND THE GIRL..? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid a slave forget his liege lord's love! And how Of all things in the world should I forget the love of
thee?.But she said, 'There is a thing wherewith we will make her confess, and all that is in her heart shall be discovered to thee.' 'What is that?'
asked the king, and she answered, 'I will bring thee a hoopoe's heart, (138) which, when she sleepeth, do thou lay upon her heart and question her
of all thou wilt, and she will discover this unto thee and show forth the truth to thee." The king rejoiced in this and said to his nurse, 'Hasten and let
none know of thee.' So she arose and going in to the queen, said to her, 'I have done thine occasion and it is on this wise. This night the king will
come in to thee and do thou feign thyself asleep; and if he ask thee of aught, do thou answer him, as if in thy sleep.' The queen thanked her and the
old woman went away and fetching the hoopoe's heart, gave it to the king..[When the appointed day arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and
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favour, donned sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and buying good [victual for the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at
Deir et Tin] and sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt thou hire me thy boat?" Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful
hath commanded me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines and how the Khalif purposed to drown them that day. When I heard
this from him, I brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him my case, whereupon quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty
calabashes, and when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will contrive the trick.".Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el
Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of, ii. 117..? ? ? ? ? Wherewith farewell, quoth I, and peace be on thee aye, What while the branches bend,
what while the stars abide..? ? ? ? ? Parting hath sundered us, belov'd; indeed, I stood in dread Of this, whilst yet our happiness in union was
complete..? ? ? ? ? Your image midst mine eye sits nor forsakes me aye; Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..Hind and his Vizier,
The King of, ii. 105..? ? ? ? ? What is there in the tents? Their burdens are become A lover's, whose belov'd is in the litters' shrined..TABLE OF
CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass dcxi.When the merchants saw him, they accosted him and
said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood]
looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and have pity on him, for that his
father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with God! For indeed the child maketh
our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had
not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with
thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do.
When the man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy
pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her husband; and all who were present
blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya el Jemal dcclviii.The queen
drank off her cup and bestowed on Tuhfeh a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with red rubies, worth twenty thousand dinars, and a tray wherein were
ten thousand dinars..?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..? ? ? ? ? For those whom we cherish are parted and gone; They
have left us in torment to pine for dismay..? ? ? ? ? Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy magnanimity;.? ? ? ? ? I fear to be seen in the
air, Without my consent, unaware;.So saying, he turned away from him and Saad fared on to the palace, where he found all the suite in attendance
on the king and recounting to him that which had betided them with El Abbas. Quoth the king, "Where is he?" And they answered, "He is with the
Amir Saad." [So, when the latter entered], the king [looked, but] found none with him; and Saad, seeing that he hankered after the youth, cried out
to him, saying, "God prolong the king's days! Indeed, he refuseth to present himself before thee, without leave or commandment." "O Saad," asked
the king, "whence cometh this man?" And the Amir answered, "O my lord, I know not; but he is a youth fair of favour, lovesome of aspect,
accomplished in discourse, goodly of repartee, and valour shineth from between his eyes.".An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii.
192..Then they spread the ensigns and the standards, whilst the drums beat and the trumpets sounded, and set out upon the homeward journey. The
King of Baghdad rode forth with them and brought them three days' journey on their way, after which he took leave of them and returned with his
troops to Baghdad. As for King El Aziz and his son, they fared on night and day and gave not over going till there abode but three days' journey
between them and Yemen, when they despatched three men of the couriers to the prince's mother [to acquaint her with their return], safe and laden
with spoil, bringing with them Mariyeh, the king's daughter of Baghdad. When the queen-mother heard this, her wit fled for joy and she adorned El
Abbas his slave-girls after the goodliest fashion. Now he had ten slave-girls, as they were moons, whereof his father had carried five with him to
Baghdad, as hath aforetime been set out, and other five abode with his mother. When the dromedary-posts (125) came, they were certified of the
approach of El Abbas, and when the sun rose and their standards appeared, the prince's mother came out to meet her son; nor was there great or
small, old man or infant, but went forth that day to meet the king..? ? ? ? ? The earth is my birth-place, indeed; but my place Of abidance is still in
the cheeks of the fair..Then they spread him a prayer-carpet and he prayed. Now he knew not how to pray and gave not over bowing and
prostrating himself, [till he had prayed the prayers] of twenty inclinations, (21) pondering in himself the while and saying, "By Allah, I am none
other than the Commander of the Faithful in very sooth! This is assuredly no dream, for all these things happen not in a dream." And he was
convinced and determined in himself that he was Commander of the Faithful; so he pronounced the Salutation (22) and made an end (23) of his
prayers; whereupon the slaves and slave-girls came round about him with parcels of silk and stuffs (24) and clad him in the habit of the Khalifate
and gave him the royal dagger in his hand. Then the chief eunuch went out before him and the little white slaves behind him, and they ceased not
[going] till they raised the curtain and brought him into the hall of judgment and the throne-room of the Khalifate. There he saw the curtains and
the forty doors and El Ijli and Er Recashi (25) and Ibdan and Jedim and Abou Ishac (26) the boon-companions and beheld swords drawn and lions
(27) encompassing [the throne] and gilded glaives and death-dealing bows and Persians and Arabs and Turks and Medes and folk and peoples and
Amirs and viziers and captains and grandees and officers of state and men of war, and indeed there appeared the puissance of the house of Abbas
(28) and the majesty of the family of the Prophet..As for the Khalif, he swooned away for laughing and said, "O Aboulhusn, thou wilt never cease
to be a wag and do rarities and oddities!" Quoth he, "O Commander of the Faithful, I played off this trick, for that the money was exhausted, which
thou gavest me, and I was ashamed to ask of thee again. When I was single, I could never keep money; but since thou marriedst me to this damsel
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here, if I possessed thy wealth, I should make an end of it. So, when all that was in my hand was spent, I wrought this trick, so I might get of thee
the hundred dinars and the piece of silk; and all this is an alms from our lord. But now make haste to give me the thousand dinars and quit thee of
thine oath.".Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and
mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the
slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there
remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170)
furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute
and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.So she
did this and fair fortune aided her and the Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her
therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a
parable, that should deter her, and she cited him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged between them and the adducing of instances,
till her father saw that he availed not to turn her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice
for the children of the Muslims; either I shall turn him from this his heresy or I shall die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up
to the king and acquainted him with the case, saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy
soul consent unto this, seeing that thou knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who
slayest her, and thou hast done this again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not
unto aught, but needs must she have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have
cited to her the sayings of the sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said,
'Bring her to me this night and to-morrow morning come thou and take her and put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee
and her also!'
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